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Minutes
December 1, 2021
Present:


Cathy Menikotz
Bob Palumbo

Fred Lightfoote 
Ted Bateman 

Dan Marshall Mike Gonzalez 
Marty Aman

Tamara Hicks
Necessarily Absent:, Deb Cook, Peter Gerbic, Dave LeClair, Robert Green, June Pendleton
Staff and Guests: Kevin Olvany, Kim McGarry, Neil Atkins, Jared Simpson, Doug Merrill
The meeting was called to order at 4:31 by Co-chair Lightfoote.
Co-chair Lightfoote asked for approval of the October 6, 2021 minutes. Motion was made by Supervisor Bateman to approve the October 6, 2021 minutes, seconded by Supervisor Marshall.  Motion carried.
Co-chair Lightfoote asked if anyone wanted privilege of the floor to speak to the Watershed Council. Mayor Palumbo noted that City Council was including July 4th fireworks in the budget.  They were asked to look at an environmentally friendly option because fireworks could be a problem for the lake.  Kevin was asked to provide research assistance on the subject.

Supervisor Menikotz reviewed the Treasurer’s Report. Kevin noted that the domain name for our website was up for renewal. Most of the bills were for the Parish Flats Naples Creek project in the Town of Naples.  Two easements were secured from Shumacre’s and Jeremy Fields. The culverts under Route 245 will be installed in the spring.  Another cost is renewal for Kevin’s certifications, which allow him to do inspections. Supervisor Marshall made the motion to approve the bills totaling $22,615.31, seconded by Supervisor Hicks.  Supervisor Marshall asked if the Naples Creek Parish Flats project would help the community park. Kevin responded that Route 245 acts like a berm and the new culverts will help.  Supervisor Hicks noted that the project will not stop flooding but it will help alleviate some problems with it. Motion carried.
Supervisor Marshall reviewed the Personnel Committee recommendations.  The Personnel Committee met at 3:45 prior to the Council meeting.  For Kim, they recommended allowing her to remain part time and provided a raise from $22/hour to $23/hour.  For Kevin, they recommended a 4% raise and raised his monthly vehicle allowance from $375 to $400/month. Motion was made by Supervisor Marshall to approve the Personnel Committee’s recommendations, seconded by Mayor Palumbo.  Motion carried. 
Kevin reviewed the proposed 2022 budget.  He noted that many line items are listed in multiple years, because we do not know when the reimbursement will occur.  Kevin reviewed each line item in the expenditures and each line item in the revenue.  Supervisor Marshall noted that the budget is a moving target based on project timeframes and grant reimbursements.  Kevin stated that there is a good partnership with the City, and we benefit from their accounting and audit system. Supervisor Batemen made the motion to approve the 2022 budget, seconded by Supervisor Marshall. Motion carried. 

Kevin reviewed the insurance coverage for 2022.  The CIG bill did not change from 2021.  Motion was made by Supervisor Marshall to approve the 2022 insurance coverage for $7,699, seconded by Marty Aman.  Motion carried. 
Kevin reviewed the proposed 2022 meeting schedule.  The projected dates are February 2, 2022, April 6, 2022, June 1, 2022, August 3, 2022, October 5, 2022, and December 7, 2022, unless there is a conflict.  They will check the County Board of Supervisor’s schedule once it is confirmed. The February 2nd date was set and the rest can be reassessed in February.

Kevin reviewed the need to update to the Uniform Docks and Moorings Law.  The law is approximately 10 years old and is working decently.  However, the code enforcement officers have found a few issues that are creating loopholes in the law.  This law requires all 6 municipalities, OGS, and NYS Parks to all be involved.  During the last iteration, Maria from Ontario County and Kevin did most of the work. It involved members of the Association, code enforcement officers and a dock builder.  It took approximately 2 years to complete.  The goal is that this iteration will not require as much of an overhaul. The Town of Canandaigua attorney, Chris Nadler, is already very familiar with the law.  He is interested in working on it. The rate would be $150/hour, which is the municipal rate, for up to $10,000.  He would work directly through the Watershed Council.  There is a grant to pay for his time, with the code enforcement officer’s and Kevin’s time being used as match. Supervisor Menikotz expressed concern that Chris Nadler will have enough time to complete this project given his other commitments.  Kevin stated that Chris is genuinely interested and says he has time to do this.  Supervisor Marshall made the motion to approve contracting with Chris Nadler to make adjustments to the Uniform Docks and Moorings Law, seconded by Supervisor Bateman.  Mayor Palumbo inquired if this was in the budget. Kevin stated that it is included in one of our grants.  Motion carried.  Supervisor Menikotz abstained.
Kevin reviewed the 9E Plan status.  This is grant funded. The Cornell student will provide an update on the modeling results on Friday.  The 2 professors are needed to do the public presentation.  This will likely be sometime in February.  The 9E Plan will help secure grant funding points in the future.
Kevin reviewed the Tannery Creek project.  The August 2021 storm eroded 15 feet of embankment across a 185 feet of stream length.  They obtained emergency authorization to remove the debris jam, which contributed to the bank erosion.  The model is not good at streambank erosion to capture an event like this.  Another storm in October moved the stream closer to the building while we were waiting for the DEC to grant the permit. The project involved 300 tons of heavy stone.  The Town of Canandaigua provided assistance with labor and equipment, along with the Town of Naples. The neighbor granted permission. There are 3 keys to bring the water away from the bank.  There will be willows and sycamores planted to help stabilize the upper bank. The design was the Council’s, and received DEC approval. The project was paid for by the Town of Naples, but we will be able to reimburse for part of the cost through FLLOWPA. Supervisor Hicks stated that this project is very close to the highway barn and was essential.  This project would have cost significantly more if a private contractor had completed it. 
Kevin then reviewed the Manager’s Report.  Supervisor Bateman inquired about blue green algae.  Kevin explained that the blue green algae go dormant when the water temperature drop during the fall/winter time.  Then, it pops back up in the warmth. Overall, the blue green algae were somewhat less intense overall from previous years until early October. The clarity readings remained above 5 meters- whereas in other years we saw clarity drop to 2.5 meters.  There were numerous isolated blooms with high concentrations, but no lake wide blooms until early October.  Kevin reminded the Council of the intense blooms that were shown at the October meeting.  Other Finger Lakes had similar issues during that timeframe.  Blue green algae is always the dominant algae by the end of the growing season.  They have buoyancy control, so they have a competitive advantage and can concentrate at the surface. Supervisor Marshall asked if blue green algae is a problem in the Great Lakes.  Kevin stated that is an issue in all of the Great Lakes, even Superior and explained that the City of Toledo on Lake Erie had a problem with its water due to blue green algae. 
The Watershed Council acknowledged two members, Supervisor Menikotz and Supervisor Bateman, as this was their last meeting.

There being no other business, motion was made by Supervisor Marshall to adjourn until February 2, 2022 seconded by Supervisor Bateman.  Motion carried.  
Next Meeting

February 2, 2022
4:30 pm – Location Hurley Building

Office: (585) 396-3630   (  website: www.canandaigualake.org   (  Fax: (585) 396-5002

Email: Kevin.Olvany@CanandaiguaNewYork.gov
205 Saltonstall Street, Canandaigua, New York 14424

